
  

CITY OF RYE 
1051 BOSTON POST ROAD 

RYE, NY 10580 
AGENDA 

 
REGULAR MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL 

COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL 
Wednesday, October 12, 2022 

6:30 p.m. 
 
 

Please note: The Council will convene at 5:30 p.m. and it is expected they will adjourn into Executive 
Session at 5:31 p.m. to discuss pending litigation, personnel matters and pending contracts. 

 
1. Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
2. Roll Call. 

 
3. Draft unapproved minutes of the Regular Meeting of the City Council held September 

14, 2022 and the Special Meeting of the City Council held September 28, 2022.   
 

4. Flooding Update. 
 

5. Adjourn until October 26, 2022 the public hearing to create a new local law, Chapter 
122, “Landscapers and Leaf Blower Regulations”. 
 

6. Authorization for City Manager to sign retainer agreement with Sive, Paget and Riesel 
to provide legal services in the matter of Verizon Wireless v. The City of Rye. 
 

7. Residents may be heard on matters for Council consideration that do not appear on the 
agenda. 
 

8. Consideration to refer to the BAR an application from T-Mobile Northeast, LLC to 
modify an existing facility located at 66 Milton Rd that does not substantially change the 
physical dimensions of the current facility. 
 

9. Resolution to declare certain City equipment as surplus. 
 
10. Consideration of four appointments to the Boat Basin Commission, by the membership, 

for three-year terms. 
 
 
 

11. CONSENT AGENDA 
 

a. Consideration of a request by the American Legion Post 128 to conduct its usual 
Veterans' Day observance on the Village Green on Friday, November 11, 2022 



  
from 10:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m.  In case of rain, the American Legion Post 128 
requests the use of City Hall on that date and time.   

 
b. Consideration of a request by the Rye Free Reading Room for the use of 

the Village Green, City Hall Parking and Haviland Lane lot to host the 
Annual Vehicle Fair Sunday, May 21, 2023 from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 

 
c. Consideration of a request from the Rye Free Reading Room to have 3 food 

trucks on Haviland Lane for the Annual Vehicle Fair Sunday, May 21, 
2023 from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 

 
d. Consideration of request from the Rye Free Reading Room to use the 

Village Green on Friday, September 22, 2023 from 2pm until Monday, 
September 25, 2023 at 11am for the Rye Children's Book Festival to be 
held on September 23, 2023. 

 
e. Consideration of a request from the Rye Free Reading Room to have 4 food 

trucks at the Rye Children's Book Festival on Haviland Lane by the Village 
Green on October 14, 2023 from 10am - 4pm. 

 
12. Appointments to Boards and Commissions by the Mayor with Council approval. 

 
13. Old Business/New Business. 

 
14. Adjournment 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 
 
The next regular meeting of the City Council will be held on Wednesday, October 26, 2022 at 6:30 
p.m.  
 
** City Council meetings are available live on Cablevision Channel 75, Verizon Channel 39, and 
on the City Website, indexed by Agenda item, at www.ryeny.gov under “RyeTV Live”. 

http://www.ryeny.gov/


DRAFT UNAPPROVED MINUTES of the 
Regular Meeting of the City Council of the City of 
Rye held in City Hall on September 14, 2022, at 6:30 
P.M. 

 
PRESENT: 
 JOSH COHN, Mayor 
 BILL HENDERSON 
 EMILY HURD  
 CAROLINA JOHNSON 

JOSHUA NATHAN 
JULIE SOUZA 
BENJAMIN STACKS 

 Councilmembers   
 
 The Council convened at 5:30 P.M.  Councilwoman Souza made a motion, seconded by 
Councilman Henderson, to adjourn into executive session to discuss personnel and litigation 
matters.  The Council reconvened in a public meeting at 6:35 P.M.  The meeting was streamed live 
at www.ryeny.gov for public viewing. 
 
1. Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 The Mayor led the Council and public in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
2. Roll Call. 
 

The City Clerk called the roll and there was a quorum present to conduct the meeting.  
  
3. Draft unapproved minutes of the Regular Meeting of the City Council held August 10, 

2022. 
 
The City Clerk confirmed there were non-substantive ministerial changes made to the 

minutes.  Councilwoman Souza made a motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson, to approve 
the draft minutes of the Regular Meeting of the City Council held August 10, 2022. 
 
4. Flooding Update. 

 
Mayor Cohn stated the SLR Engineering's report sponsored by the New York State 

Department of Environmental Conservation should be finished by the first week of October.  He 
reported that the DEC was working on a project with Harrison that will affect a tributary to Beaver 
Swamp Brook.  The DEC has promised conversations about continued DEC sponsorship of 
mitigation methodology applicable to Beaver Swamp Brook flooding.  Mayor Cohn stated that the 
City has received further information from federal representatives regarding an Army Corps study 
of the Blind Brook.  There are different levels of study and different funding mechanisms.  The 
City had been hoping to get to the highest level of study and the highest level of funding. However, 
the answer that has come back is that after Army Corp consideration, the City is being given a 
complete level of federal funding of the federal share of the smaller level project.  The City remains 

http://www.ryeny.gov/
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in the CAP 205 Program, and the project ceiling is $15 million, made up of $10 million in federal 
funding and $5 million in state and local funding. A CAP 205 study can typically run at $1 million 
dollars, and the City would be federally-funded for $500,000 of that.  They would expect there to 
be state and local sharing for the remainder. The City made that part of the conversation with DEC 
who might be the sponsor agency.  However, DEC was reluctant due to the slowness and great 
cost of Army Corps projects. The example that Rye is seeing is the Mamaroneck Army Corps 
projects, which has been in study for more than a decade, and it has gone through a series of Corps 
approvals and congressional approvals to get to where it is now.  Where it stands now is that after 
Ida, the parties have approved these projects.  However, the cost is roughly estimated to be $88 
million. One third of that would have to be state or locally funded.  According to the DEC, the real 
project cost would be over $100 million, but the net effect would be to diminish a flood level of 
14 feet to 9 feet. This would not produce a dispositive result in the opinion of DEC. The City has 
persisted in asking DEC to consider its perspective on funding, and   it will take them some time 
to get back to the City with a response. On that note, the City is looking into other lesser projects 
that may still be beneficial.   

 
Mayor Cohn announced that a work session would take place the following day with 

engineers, a funding consultant, and state representatives had been invited.  The session is open to 
the public for observation.   

 
City Manager Usry explained the three parts of the session.  First, Ramboll, the City’s 

consultant, will present refined plans; if accepted, the City will submit funding applications to the 
Department of Homeland Security and FEMA.  Second, there will be a presentation of proposed 
projects by DCMC, consultants that specialize in federal and grant funding for mitigation and 
resiliency projects.  Third will be a presentation by the City engineer on DPW's advancements on 
specific stormwater projects around Rye.   
   
5. Bedrock Presentation.  

 
Mayor Cohn announced the Bedrock attorney was not able to attend the City Council 

meeting.  The Bedrock presentation would happen at a later Council meeting.    
 
6. Presentation by Public Safety Commissioner Mike Kopy with an Emergency Preparedness 

and Response update 1-year post Ida. 
 

Public Safety Commissioner Mike Kopy presented to the Council and stated that he had 
worked with each City department head to create an emergency response plan after requiring the 
completion of Incident Command System (ICS) training.  The plans support continuity of City 
services following an emergency event.  The City of Rye mobile app was launched to so the City 
can push notifications to user devices about weather emergencies and power outages.  The app 
will soon incorporate National Weather Center advisories.   

 
Commissioner Kopy explained that the City of Rye procured emergency response 

equipment through a federal donation program at very little cost due to the 1033 fund.  Back-up 
generators, ATVs, and a high-water SUV were vetted, serviced, and shipped to the City.  In the 
event of a multi-day emergency, there will be enough power to support command posts at City 
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Hall and other locations.  The new equipment will also be used in day-to-day incidents such as a 
recent water rescue at Playland.   

 
The Fire Department has been designated as command post in the event of weather 

emergency due to its back-up generator capabilities and location.  Councilwoman Souza asked if 
the Fire Department was affected by flooding and Commissioner Kopy confirmed it was, though 
the second floor remained accessible through Ida.  Department heads have been directed to report 
there in an emergency.   

 
Commissioner Kopy said the City identified evacuation sites to provide temporary shelter 

to Rye residents, a need identified post-Ida.  The Fire Department helped determine which shelters 
would be best to provide short-term warming/cooling centers or longer-term shelter following a 
more devastating event.  Every location was ADA-compliant.   

 
The commissioner informed councilmembers that the Rye Police and Fire Departments 

completed swift water rescue training at the state-of-the-art New York State Preparedness Training 
Center.  The training prepared first responders to assist residents and the community during flood 
emergencies.  The City will be moving away from the unsafe bucket truck removal of citizens 
from buildings.  The commissioner highlighted the importance of early warning for residents, so 
they are not caught in their homes during a flood.   

 
Commissioner Kopy met with the ConEd Vice President Pat Burke.  He explained to Mr. 

Burke where he thought ConEd needed improvement, especially regarding post-storm power 
restoration.  The City will be hosting a presentation by ConEd for local government officials 
tentatively scheduled for the third week of October.  The same week the City will host a 
training/coordination meeting at the Rye Fire HQ for building and local government officials.  The 
commissioner met with colleagues to discuss emergency response planning efforts and explain 
acquiring goods from the county and the state, and he also discussed with the regional director 
from FEMA about assembling FEMA resources in the City of Rye.  The City continues to work 
on mutual aid calls with neighboring municipalities. 

 
Councilman Henderson asked if Rye residents were evacuated during Ida to some of the 

presented temporary shelters.  The commissioner replied that many residents went to the 
courthouse and the police department, but many shelters had not been identified at that point.  City 
Manager Usry offered that Mr. Kopy was not in Commissioner during Ida, and identifying these 
shelters was one result of the six-month post-Ida examination of the City's emergency response 
procedures.  The commissioner explained that residents should have their own evacuation plans in 
place; community shelters were viewed as last-resort options.   

 
Councilwoman Souza asked if there was an ideal place for residents to park during severe 

flooding.  City Manager Usry replied that it would be largely the Metro North parking lot.  
Councilman Nathan asked if the measures met the ICS standards in the Old New York Rising 
report.  Mr. Usry replied that this was a comprehensive review of everything done correctly or 
deficiently during Ida, but he had not yet compared it to the report.   

 
7. Consideration of Boat Basin dredging matters.  
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City Manager Usry informed the Council that the last of the requisite permits was received 

by the City in late June/early July.  A formal RFP for dredging contractors was issued in August, 
and for various upland disposal locations for dredged silt.  The City received one bid for the dredge 
and one location identified for upland disposal.  The results were presented at a Boat Basin 
Commission meeting, and the Commission was asked to review and recommend actions as related 
to Basin assets.  The Channel and the Basin should be considered two different projects, as the 
channel dredge did not require as much cost to transport the silt.  As the basin silt is contaminated, 
it must be moved to a different location.  The Council at this time is being asked to consider 
whether to appropriate City monies to complete the dredging, and further to consider how much 
of the dredge that could potentially move forward. The thought would be that the City would cover 
the costs of the Channel dredge with an expectation that the Boat Basin Commission would use its 
assets for the Basin dredge. City Manager Usry reported that the Boat Basin Commission voted to 
deplete its entire unrestricted net assets to move forward with this project. 

 
City Manager presented the expense breakdown of the dredging projects.  A permit was 

approved to dredge 43,000 cubic yards, but City funds can only cover 15,000 to 20,000 cubic 
yards, achieving a uniform depth of 4 to 5 feet.  The Basin dredge was quoted at $90 per cubic 
yard which was significantly higher than the Channel dredge due to the transportation and disposal 
of silt required at the Basin.  City Manager Usry confirmed for Councilman Henderson that the 
dredges would have the same contractor.  The cost to remove and reinstall the pilings and docks 
is $165,000.  Though in July the City expected the overall cost per cubic yard to be around $180, 
the actual cost was $215-$220 per cubic yard.  To pay for the dredge, the Commission voted to 
use the entire reserve, transferred to the General Fund.  Additionally, there could potentially be 
borrowing of up to $1.2 million from the City.  

 
For clarification, Councilman Nathan said the mobilization cost was apportioned, but the 

reality is if only one dredge was completed it would be close to 100% covered.  City Manager 
Usry said the City may have to choose one or the other and decide if it can be divided to incur 
mobilization now and next year.  He confirmed for Councilman Nathan that the silt would be 
removed on barges and not through the streets of Rye.  Because the clean Channel silt can be 
dumped in the Sound, its dredge was significantly less expensive at $65 per cubic yard, including 
dock and piling removal.  The City had a share of the mobilization expense.   

 
City Manager Usry shared the basin dredge financials comparing July projections to actual 

bid figures.  The Basin Fund balance was projected to be at $3.5 million but there were $400,000 
of unexpected expenses incurred by the Basin, including dock damage costs not yet reimbursed by 
FEMA, and $250,000 to test silt at upland disposal locations which not covered by the contingency 
margin.  The Boat Basin had a revenue bump during COVID that has since declined.  Mr. Usry 
said Chairman Joe Pecora and the Commission have been working tirelessly to identify other 
revenue opportunities and develop a more-robust business plan.  

 
In the current scenario of dredging 20,000 cubic yards at $214 per cubic yard, the total cost 

is $4.2 million, leaving an unfunded dredge cost of $1.2 million.  If the City were to loan the money 
with a repayment period of over five years, it would cost the Boat Basin $246,000 per year to 
repay. City Manager Usry said the idea is to get the Basin to a sustainable place for dredging.  In 
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five years, there will be an additional 12,000 new cubic yards of silt in the Basin.  The resources 
available in five years is enough to dredge half of the silt accumulated during that time period, 
leaving 13,000 cubic yards of silt reduced from the current level.   

 
City Manager Usry noted the City staff is not finished with its due diligence on the dredge.  

While the contractor has been fully vetted, the upland disposal site has not been settled, though 
much work has been done in the last week finalize the site.  Neither of the options for silt disposal 
will have silt capacity until next year.  Councilman Stacks noted the upcoming October 1st permit 
start date, and Mr. Usry was positive it would happen, starting with the Channel dredge.  
Resolution will need to come in the next couple of weeks.  There is still room to negotiate the 
mobilization costs.  City Manager Usry clarified for the mayor that the New Jersey silt disposal 
facility is the only one willing to offer a firm commitment for next year.   

 
The Boat Basin Commission met last week and passed two resolutions: one uses their entire 

balance of unrestricted net assets for the dredge, and the second was a request that the City consider 
a loan up to $1.2 million repaid by the ongoing Basin net income.  Councilwoman Souza asked 
what happens to the Basin if they use all their savings and another hurricane incurs $100,000 
damage.  Councilwoman Hurd was confident the Basin would be able to repay a loan even in 
extreme circumstances.  Joe Pecora commented that there was light at the end of the tunnel and 
reality was not as doom-and-gloom as the numbers appeared.  He explained to the Council that 
one foot of additional clearance would make tidal restrictions unnecessary which would make a 
huge difference to the boating experience in the area.    
  
8. Continue the public hearing to create a new local law, Chapter 122, "Landscapers and 

Leaf Blower Regulations." 
 

Mayor Cohn read a statement regarding the proposed amendment to allow the use of 
electric leaf blowers throughout the year, and to allow the use of gasoline blowers only in spring 
and fall clean-up periods.  The statement included a number of questions for Council and public's 
consideration.  The mayor invited public comment on the leaf blower issue. 

 
Bob Zahm, 7 Ridgewood Drive, thought the Council was correct to require a license as an 

opportunity to remove an excuse from landscapers regarding the applicability of the local 
ordinance.  He said the fees would raise revenue but thought those fees have been taken advantage 
of in the past.  He said that the law should be applied to all public and private properties.  He would 
like an explanation for how current guidelines determined who could and could not use a leaf 
blower without issue.   

 
Curtis Spacavento, 176 Theodore Fremd, landscaper, has looked into new leaf blower 

technology since the last Council meeting.  He Said that batteries and chargers have been upgraded, 
but not much else has been done to improve leaf blower technology, so he thought perhaps more 
time was needed before approving such an amendment.  He expressed concern about exploding 
batteries causing fires.  He said local residents with acres of property were unhappy they would 
not be permitted to maintain their lawns to their satisfaction.  Mr. Spacavento thought Rye's 
regulations were too extreme regarding tickets and permit suspensions.   
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Katherine Briggs, 1 Walnut Street, landscaper, commented that there were too many 

registration requirements in place.  She said that noises were a fact of life in home ownership.  She 
remarked that the school track was littered with debris and the school should not be restricted about 
when they can use leaf blowers because it was a matter of safety.  Another issue was the undue 
burden it would cause to require electricity sources for mobile landscapers.  Proposed changes 
could result in landscapers adding new services to their business just to avoid being caught up in 
the new law.   

 
Mr. Ryan Coyne, City Engineer, reported on DPW's experience with electrical equipment.  

DPW uses a variety of electric landscaping equipment.  While the aim is to use electric blowers 
whenever possible, power in the electric units can be insufficient in spring and fall, requiring use 
of gas equipment.  Electric blowers are used throughout the summer wherever possible, especially 
in residential areas and some community spaces.  Electric blowers were sufficient in dry weather 
for small clean-ups.  Landscapers still opt for gas equipment and are being encouraged to use 
electric more frequently, even if just used as a supplement for large jobs.  DPW does not face the 
same time pressures as private landscapers.   

 
Councilman Henderson recalled the demonstration for Council that showed it takes five 

electric leaf blowers to do the work of one gas leaf blower.  Councilman Henderson asked if DPW 
experienced problems with batteries, and Mr. Coyne replied they have been no fire issues or even 
a hot battery.  Electric units are charged overnight in DPW's garage and a trailer.  Mayor Cohn 
learned through his own research that the fires reported in the media occurred due to short circuits 
in mowers, not necessarily leaf blower batteries.  Mr. Coyne stated that DPW usually used leaf 
blowers for debris other than leaves on public sidewalks, and that one battery lasted about 25 
minutes blowing on high.  He said it would not be possible to do fall clean-up in Rye with only 
electric leaf blowers.   

 
Ms. Briggs returned to the podium and asked if the first responders could be trained on 

battery fires so they become more knowledgeable, which will trickle down to the landscapers who 
use and handle them.  Ms. Briggs and Mr. Spacavento estimated for Councilwoman Souza that 
ideal gas-powered cleanup occurred from March 1st to May 15th, and October 1st through 
December 30th.  Mayor Cohn confirmed for Ms. Briggs that exceptions could be made for late 
snowstorms.  There was a lot of general discussion regarding potential timeframe to allow for gas 
blowers. 

 
Regarding the question of permitting electric leaf blowers use year-round, the Council was 

in favor.  Next the Council discussed if the three-summons methodology was problematic.  Mayor 
Cohn asked if the Council wanted to draft a leaf blower law to include a landscaper permit 
provision.  Councilwoman Souza agreed with the new penalty system and thinks the data should 
be analyzed on its effectiveness, and she disagreed with the permit provision as it would make life 
difficult for small businesses.  Councilman Nathan felt the permit system would be more 
burdensome than helpful, and that the three-tier penalty system was fairly balanced by the year-
long use of electric equipment.  Councilman Henderson also disagreed with the permitting 
provision, as it would result in every town wanting to license their landscapers, many of whom are 
trying to make a living.  
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Mayor Cohn moved to the next question of whether there should be special treatment 

exceptions for large properties such as clubs and schools.  Councilman Stacks agreed there should 
be an exception until technology improved enough to support large clean-ups.  Councilman Nathan 
agreed gas power was not ideal, but the public spaces must be cleared.  Councilwoman Souza 
hopes changing the laws supports the transition to electric over the next few years.  Councilman 
Henderson thought it might be beneficial to allow more than one gas-powered leaf blower for 
larger properties to make the clean-up faster.   

 
The fourth question was if the number of blowers permitted to be in operation at the same 

time on a property should vary according to power source.  Councilman Henderson considered up 
to five electric blowers may not be as loud as one gas blower.  To encourage use of electric during 
the busy season the City could allow more electric blowers than gas.  Councilwoman Souza 
suggested not restricting electric but adding language to restrict properties to two gas blowers.  
Councilman Stacks asked if there could be a trial period to see the practicality of the changes, 
rather than codifying it into law and having to change the law again.  Councilman Henderson 
agreed it would better to move incrementally than move too far.  There was discussion about 
passing the local law and then taking a look back in a year’s time to see if any amendments would 
be appropriate. 

 
Mayor Cohn invited the public to speak on the matter. 
 
Mr. Zahm returned to the podium and shared his concerns about the definition of 

recreation, though several councilmembers pointed out the issue was common spaces.  Mr. Zahm 
asked about the objective of the ordinance, as he thought the Council said it was easier to enforce, 
but there was no discussion of that.  The original ordinance was intended to get at issues of mold 
blown in the air from leaf blowers.  Both types of leaf blowers put the same particles in the air, 
and the gas blowers put out exhaust.  He was concerned that nothing will be done to make the law 
more effective.  Mayor Cohn replied it was also about diminishing the annoyance of gas leaf 
blowers and their fossil fuel exhaust.  Mr. Zahm replied, if that was indeed the objective, then the 
existing ordinance could be modified with one line: the above does not apply to the use of electric 
leaf blowers.   

 
Ms. Briggs commented that homeowners are asking for an increased variety of services 

and her company was adjusting.  With respect to a councilmember's comment about simply leaving 
leaves on the ground, Ms. Briggs maintained that would cause clogged drains.  Her company 
removes the leaf piles, so they do not sit on properties decomposing too slowly.   

 
Mayor Cohn is hopeful there will be a new draft for consideration at the next City Council 

meeting.  Councilwoman Souza made the motion, seconded by Councilman Nathan, to put the 
issue over to the next meeting, and the Council unanimously agreed.   
 
9. Residents may be heard on matters for Council consideration that do not appear on the 

agenda.  
 

The mayor invited the public to speak on matters not appearing on the agenda.   
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Meighan Corbett, 600 Forest Avenue, said that her next door neighbor has had ongoing 

construction for a year.  While Ms. Corbett allowed the contractor to access Forest Ave via her 
driveway, they had hit the water line to her home, and they had no water.  She thanked the Council 
and City staff for taking her calls on the issue.  She was disappointed that Rye dealt with so much 
noise, traffic, and construction vehicles. She said that property developers become neighbors but 
are not acting neighborly.  She made sure her landscaper knows the law and he has been adhering 
to it for years.  Other homeowners need to be having the same conversations with the companies 
they hire.   

 
Councilman Nathan thought looking at it more generally might be helpful.  There were two 

issues: what are the desired rules, and what happens when people break the rules.   
  
Joe Lorono, resident and residential developer, spoke about the requirements regarding 

land to be marked before digs, and how the marking can sometimes happen incorrectly. He said 
there are good and bad contractors in Rye, and good and bad neighbors.  Infrastructure problems 
like clogged drains reducing capacity should be a priority considering the flooding Rye 
experienced.  He said the elementary problems are not addressed while the Council deliberates 
less-consequential topics.  People in the business should be consulted to get the issues resolved.   

 
Mayor Cohn invited the public to speak on the topic of trapshooting.  
 
Traci Lovitt, 33 Island Drive, resident of North Manursing Island, expressed her upset over 

Westchester Country Club's plan to implement trapshooting in 47 days.  She expressed concern 
over the shooting over the Long Island Sound, the wetlands, and the proximity to two migratory 
bird areas. She said the she and her neighbors implored the Council to take action to prevent the 
unstudied potential environmental impacts and the inevitable disruption to the 140 residents 
situated around the proposed trapshooting site.  She felt that Westchester Country Club should 
move trapshooting to their 400-acre estate in Harrison.  If the Council disallows trapshooting in 
Rye, Westchester will pivot to an alternative plan.  She said that Westchester's Beach Club is in a 
coastal zoning district where trapshooting is not a permitted activity, and it is in a wetland and thus 
must obtain a permit from the Rye Planning Commission.  She said that Westchester has yet to 
approach the Commission.  She also said that New York statute states a firearm cannot be 
discharged within 500 feet of a residence, and there are two residences within the limit.   

 
Gavin Molinelli, 27 Island Drive, has three young children and a fourth on the way.  He 

spoke about security issues.  He shared an image of the Westchester property to demonstrate the 
area for the Council with regard to the proximity of the shooting to the nearby residences.  He said 
that during low tide there are 50-100 yards of usable beach, and anyone from the public is permitted 
to  walk there year-round.  He pointed out there will only be 25 feet between trap shooters with 
guns pointed and people walking along the high tide line.   

 
Councilman Henderson asked if there had been any discussion between the neighbors and 

Westchester about safety provisions and other concerns.  Ms. Lovitt and Mr. Molinelli said they 
tried to reach out about safety concerns but were stonewalled by Westchester Country Club.   
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Adam Tuckman, 8 Island Drive and 12-year resident of Rye, spoke in support of residents 

like himself that were paralyzed by the sound of nearby gunfire.  He has never complained about 
Westchester Country Club and considers himself a reasonable neighbor and resident.  He 
maintained this was more than a simple request, it was a request from a few privileged people who 
have safer location options.  Mr. Tuckman said his son was upset about the gunfire, asking if any 
part of the bullets could come into his house or his yard.  He felt that allowing the trapshooting 
would come at the expense of neighbors' mental health.   

 
Jason Ertel, 71 Island Drive, agreed with his neighbors.  He stated that shooting with 500 

feet of a residence was illegal.  He described the beach area between the country club and Island 
Drive that served as a back yard for the children.  He reiterated that Councilman Henderson said 
that no sane person would walk in front of shooting gun, and said that burden should not be on the 
citizens using the beach to face that possibility.      

 
The collective residents let the Council know that they needed to preserve their rights to 

bring an Article 78 proceeding against the City for issuing the permit to Westchester Country Club. 
Corporation Counsel Ed Dunphy acknowledged this point and advised the Council to not 
personally comment on their feelings regarding trapshooting in light of the threat of litigation.    

 
Mayor Cohn thanked the public speakers, acknowledging the time period to commence an 

Article 78 proceeding.  Councilman Nathan asked if Corporation Counsel could provide the 
Council with the legal facts regarding the proposed trapshooting location at a future time.   
 
10. Authorization for City Manager to enter into an Inter-municipal Agreement with 

Westchester County to provide a Positive Youth Development Program for 2022 (Rye 
Youth Council). 

 
City Manager Usry stated that the City signed an IMA every year with the County that 

money is given to the Rye Youth Council to provide services, which is part of the annual budgeting 
process.  This IMA is required to execute with the County to receive the funding. 

 
Councilwoman Souza made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Hurd, to adopt a 

resolution to enter into an IMA with the County to provide a Positive Youth Development Program 
for 2022.  

 
ROLL CALL 
Ayes:  Mayor Cohn, Councilmembers Henderson, Hurd, Johnson, Nathan, Souza, Stacks 
Nays:  None 
Absent: None      

 
11. Consideration of a 4-month extension of the moratorium in the City of Rye temporarily 

limiting the approval of any new mechanical rock removal, drilling or boring application 
to fifteen (15) calendar days and prohibiting the review, processing or approval of any 
blasting applications for the duration of this moratorium. 
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Mayor Cohn said there had been much discussion and progress on the rock chipping issue.  

The reason for the moratorium extension is the City Council and Planning Commission requested 
expert opinion about blasting in hopes of being best prepared for the future of this policy in Rye.  
The two methodologies must be considered in tandem because anyone wishing to remove rock 
will have a choice between the two.   

 
Rye resident Chris Repetto, 47 Centre Street, spoke at the podium.  He said he used to think 

rock chipping was a nuisance to get through and deal with on the other end until his neighbor 
began the chip rock.  He played a short audio clip demonstrating how loud it was in his back yard.  
He said he cannot express how difficult it has been to live through rock chipping and blasting.  
There are other ways to remove rock that might be more expensive but are far less invasive.  
Councilwoman Souza commented that the Council is looking at it in a holistic way to consider 
things other than 15 days of noise.  Councilman Nathan described his experience at Mr. Repetto's 
home where it became very clear how disruptive the sound is.   

 
 City Counsel Ed Dunphy said there was a suggested amendment to the proposed 

moratorium which would exclude drilling for geothermal systems that fell within the utility 
exception.  Mayor Cohn invited public comment.   

 
Rob Arrow, 35 Maple Avenue, said he had been exploring geothermal as an option to 

replace his aging heating and cooling system.  His research revealed that switching to geothermal 
heating and cooling was the number one way of reducing carbon footprint for a homeowner, 
reducing household emissions by about 75%.  Mayor Cohn stated that the City supported 
geothermal energy but needed more information about the excavation required to put in a 
geothermal system.  Mr. Arrow said he has been told by local contractors that it is a much quicker 
job than other areas because rock is easier to drill than dirt because it does not require filling in 
with concrete.   

 
Councilman Stacks suggested there should be an expert brought in to advise on the matter.  

Councilman Henderson added that the building department was putting geothermal under the 
utility exception which is up to six days.  City Manager Usry said the definition of utility in the 
City code does not use the word geothermal, it refers to other utility exceptions.  Mayor Cohn did 
not have enough information about the geothermal process to allow it but felt comfortable about 
the six-day utility allowance, and the issue would be revisited.   

 
Mr. Lorono commented that geothermal worked really well in rock, but it also required 

many days of drilling and a rock removal permit.  He maintained that rock removal was a necessary 
evil in Rye and hoped the Council could arrive a solution that made sense.   

 
Councilman Hurd made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson, to adopt the 

following resolution:    
 
RESOLVED, that Local Law 5 of 2022, “a Local Law adopting a six-month moratorium 

in the City of Rye temporarily limiting the approval of any new mechanical rock removal, drilling 
or boring application to fifteen (15) calendar days and prohibiting the review, processing or 
approval of any blasting applications for the duration of this moratorium,” is hereby extended by 
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an additional four months from the date of the current expiration, with the modification to clarify 
that boring shall be exempt from the moratorium but shall be limited to one drill operating for two 
days on the property.   

 
 

ROLL CALL 
Ayes:  Mayor Cohn, Councilmembers Henderson, Hurd, Johnson, Nathan, Souza, Stacks 
Nays:  None 
Absent: None 

 
12. Resolution expressing the City’s support for Rye Sustainability Committee’s (RSC) 

campaign seeking to earn credit for the Community Campaigns High-Impact Action under 
NYSERDA’s Clean Energy Communities Program, specifically Electric Vehicles. 
  
Mayor Cohn read a statement from the Rye Sustainability Committee requesting the 

Council support their effort to run a community campaign as part of the NYSERDA Clean Energy 
Communities Program related to electric vehicles.  A successful campaign will garner the City 200 
points in the CEC program and make them eligible for $5,000 grant.  The last community campaign 
approved by the Council in March was successful, and they were awarded $5,000 and 500 points 
in the program.  The new electric vehicle campaign includes the distribution of information via the 
Rye Sustainability Newsletter and social media channels.  There is no cost to the City.  Five electric 
vehicle purchases will be documented after approval of the campaign.  RSC hopes to be awarded 
one of two remaining grants by moving quickly through the approval process.     

 
Councilwoman Souza made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Hurd, for the City to 

support the new RSC electric vehicle campaign, and the Council unanimously agreed.   
 

13. Resolution to accept 13 Smart TVs, valued at $32,500 from RCDS for use by the City in 
various City buildings. 

 
City Manager Usry explained that Rye Country Day School had purchased approximately 

50 TVs during COVID for their classrooms and no longer needed them and were offering the TVs 
to the City and other entities in Rye.  The City found use for 13 of them in various buildings and 
will be interconnected and used for a variety of purposes.   

 
Councilwoman Souza made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Hurd, to accept the TVs 

from Rye Country Day School for City use.   
 
ROLL CALL 
Ayes:  Mayor Cohn, Councilmembers Henderson, Hurd, Johnson, Nathan, Souza, Stacks 
Nays:  None 
Absent: None 
 

CONSENT AGENDA 
 
14. Consideration of a request by the Rye YMCA to use City streets for the 35th Annual 
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Rye Derby on Sunday, April 30, 2023 from 7:00 a.m. to 10:30 a.m. 

 
 Councilman Nathan recused himself from voting on this agenda item.  He stated that his 
firm provided counsel the YMCA on a discreet matter, though it was unrelated to the City or this 
issue.   
 
15.  Consideration of a request from the Rye Chamber of Commerce for use of Purchase Street 

from the Village Green to Purdy on Sunday, November 27, 2022 for the Mistletoe Magic 
event.  

 
16. Consideration of a request by the Sole Ryeders & Friends and the Rye High School Breast 

Cancer Awareness Club to have a TieTheTownPink breast cancer awareness campaign in 
the City of Rye during the month of October 2022. 

 
 

 Councilwoman Henderson made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Souza, to approve 
the entire consent agenda (Items 14-16).  The Council was unanimously in favor. 
 
17. Appointments to Boards and Commissions by the Mayor with Council approval. 
 
 There were no appointments pending.  
 
18. Old Business/New Business. 
 
 There were no old or new business items to discuss.   
 
19. Adjournment. 
 
 Councilman Henderson made a motion, seconded by Councilman Souza, to adjourn the 
City Council meeting.  The Council was in favor and the meeting was adjourned at 9:34 P.M. 
 
        Respectfully submitted, 
 
        Carolyn D’Andrea 
        City Clerk 



DRAFT UNAPPROVED MINUTES of the Special 
Meeting of the City Council of the City of Rye held in City 
Hall on September 28, 2022, at 6:30 P.M. 

 
PRESENT: 
 EMILY HURD  
 CAROLINA JOHNSON 

JOSHUA NATHAN 
JULIE SOUZA 
BENJAMIN STACKS 

 Councilmembers  
 
ABSENT: 
 JOSH COHN, Mayor 
 BILL HENDERSON, Councilmember  
 
 The Council convened at 6:30 P.M.  The meeting was streamed live at www.ryeny.gov for 
public viewing. 
 
1. Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

Deputy Mayor Hurd led the Council and public in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
2. Roll Call. 
 

Assistant City Manager Shea called the roll and there was a quorum present to conduct the 
meeting.  
 
 Councilwoman Hurd stated that the purpose of the meeting this evening was to approve 
contracts to move forward with certain dredging concerning the Boat Basin.  
 
 Councilman Nathan, liaison to the Boat Basin Commission, gave an overview of the 
dredging project history and scope.  Collectively, the four resolutions would enable the City to 
dredge. The original plan was to do the channel and the basin together, but after looking at 
everything, it was recommended that the City split the dredges to do the work with the channel 
this year, and the basin next year.  Councilman Nathan thanked the staff, commission and 
community for their hard work. 
 
3. Resolution rejecting bid by H&L Contracting, LLC. 
 

Councilman Nathan explained that the bid specifications for this bid had both dredges 
happening at once, and therefore the City would not be accepting that bid. 
 

Councilman Stacks made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Souza, to adopt the 
following resolution: 
 

http://www.ryeny.gov/
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 RESOLUTION OF THE RYE CITY COUNCIL TO REJECT THE BID FROM 
H&L CONTRACTING, LLC TO DREDGE THE FEDERAL CHANNEL AND MILTON 

HARBOR  
 

WHEREAS, the City of Rye City owns and operates the De Pauw Municipal Boat Basin 
in Milton Harbor; and  

 
WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Rye (the “City Council”) sought to advertise 

for bid pursuant to General Municipal Law dredging  and  
 
WHEREAS, the bid documents were made available on bidnet starting on August 3, 2022 

at 10:00 AM; and 
 
WHEREAS, the deadline to submit a bid was August 24, 2022 and extended to August 

31, 2022 and the only bid received was from H&L Contracting, LLC.  
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that City Council rejects the bid by H&L 

Contracting, LLC to dredge the Federal Channel and Milton Harbor. 
 
 
ROLL CALL: 
Ayes:  Councilmembers Hurd, Johnson, Nathan, Souza, Stacks 
Nays:  None 
Absent: Mayor Cohn, Councilman Henderson 
 
4. Resolution authorizing the City Manager to take all necessary steps to sign a contract with 

H&L Contracting, LLC. to dredge the Federal Channel in 2022 and to dredge the Milton 
Harbor in 2023 and to transfer money to the general fund to cover such contract costs. 
Roll Call 

  
Councilwoman Hurd made a motion, seconded by Councilman Stacks, to adopt the 

following resolution: 
 
RESOLUTION OF THE RYE CITY COUNCIL AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER 

TO TAKE ALL NECESSARY STEPS TO SIGN A CONTRACT WITH H&L 
CONTRACTING, INC. TO DREDGE THE FEDERAL CHANNEL IN 2022 AND TO 
DREDGE THE MILTON HARBOR IN 2023 AND TO TRANSFER MONEY TO THE 

GENERAL FUND TO COVER SUCH CONTRACT COSTS  
 

WHEREAS, the City of Rye City owns and operates the De Pauw Municipal Boat Basin 
in Milton Harbor; and  

 
WHEREAS, in spring 2022, the City was notified by the United States Coast Guard that 

the Federal Channel markers designating the safe passage for vessels from the Channel into Milton 
Harbor were going to be removed as there was insufficient depth for the safe passage of vessels 
during certain times; and 
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WHEREAS, the silting in of the Basin has been an ongoing concern as the silt builds up 

yearly causing more vessels to run aground and limiting the access times to/from the Federal 
Channel and the Milton Harbor; and 

 
WHEREAS, the City’s Police Marine Patrol accesses Long Island Sound from the Basin; 

and 
WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that the contaminated silt from the Milton 

Harbor cannot be disposed of in water and must be disposed of at a properly permitted facility 
upland and due to time constraints and permit delays, among other issues, the Milton Harbor 
dredge cannot occur until 2023; and 

 
WHEREAS, due to the above-described circumstances, the City Council of the City of 

Rye (the “City Council”) has further determined that it is in the best interests of the City to move 
forward with dredging at least the federal channel in 2022; and  

 
WHEREAS, GML §§ 103(4) and 104 statutorily exempt certain types of contracts from 

the public bidding process and there are several well-established common law exemptions; and 
 
WHEREAS, one of the common law exemptions is for sole sources; and 
 
WHEREAS, given the unique circumstances, including but not limited to, the City’s need 

to dredge contaminated material out of the Milton Harbor and provide for certain curing processes 
to take place, the little depth of water and the need for smaller equipment and infrastructure to 
access the Basin, the issues surrounding the Federal Channel including the removal of the buoys, 
the need of the City’s marine patrol to access the Long Island Sound and surrounding waters, has 
created a situation where H&L Contracting, LLC (“H&L”) is the sole source to complete this type 
of dredging project; and 

 
WHEREAS, H&L is able to dredge, transport and dispose of approximately 21,000 cubic 

yards in water from the Federal Channel for 2022.  Furthermore, H&L is able to dredge and 
transport from 12,000 to 20,000 cubic yards from the Milton Harbor in 2023; and   

 
WHEREAS, dredging progress and activity is measured by the amount of sedimentation 

that is removed and this measurement is based on comparing a pre-dredge survey to a post-dredge 
survey and, as such, the total amount of sediment removed will not be verified until the post-dredge 
survey is performed; and  

 
WHEREAS, the City believes that approximately $5.3 Million will cover the total cost to 

dredge the Federal Channel and the Milton Harbor but due to the potential variation in the amount 
of sediment removed, the Council may have to authorize additional monies to cover the total 
amount of sediment removed based on the post-dredge survey. 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that once City staff has completed the 

necessary due diligence, the City Manager is authorized to execute a contract with H&L 
Contracting, LLC to dredge the Federal Channel in 2022 and the Milton Harbor in 2023; and  
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BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the City Manager is authorized to transfer One 

Million Six Hundred Thousand ($1,600,000) from the Capital Expenditures Reserve Fund for the 
Federal Channel Dredge Project to pay for the dredging of the Federal Channel in 2022; and  

 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the City Manager is further authorized to: 1) 

appropriate $2.5 Million dollars in the Boat Basin Enterprise Fund for the Milton Harbor dredge; 
2) appropriate any net operating income received by the Boat Basin at the end of 2022 as 
authorized by the Boat Basin Commission on September 7, 2022; and 3) appropriate any net 
operating income received by the Boat Basin in 2023 to pay for the costs associated with dredging 
Milton Harbor; and     

 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the City Manager is authorized to transfer any 

excess money back to the appropriate funds should the money not be needed to cover the dredging 
costs.  
 
 
ROLL CALL: 
Ayes:  Councilmembers Hurd, Johnson, Nathan, Souza, Stacks 
Nays:  None 
Absent: Mayor Cohn, Councilman Henderson 
 
 David Clark, MSDS Unlimited, offered to provide information to support the dredge 
moving forward this year as opposed to next year.  He took exception with the fact that Clean 
Earth was given an opportunity to enter into a contract with the City for the disposal process. 

 
5. Resolution authorizing the City Manager to take all necessary steps to sign a contract   

with Clean Earth to process and dispose of the Milton Harbor Dredge material in 2023. 
Roll Call 

 
Councilman Stacks made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Johnson, to adopt the 

following resolution: 
 

RESOLUTION OF THE RYE CITY COUNCIL AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER 
TO TAKE ALL NECESSARY STEPS TO SIGN A CONTRACT WITH CLEAN EARTH 
TO PROCESS AND  DISPOSE OF THE MILTON HARBOR DREDGE MATERIAL IN 

2023  
 

WHEREAS, the City of Rye City owns and operates the De Pauw Municipal Boat Basin 
in Milton Harbor; and  

 
WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Rye (the “City Council”) has determined that 

it is in the best interests of the City to dredge the Milton Harbor in 2023 after the Federal Channel 
has been dredged; and  
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WHEREAS, the City has received a proposal from Clean Earth dated September 14, 2022 
Proposal No. 21-004-19 to transport and dispose of the contaminated dredge material at a properly 
permitted facility in the fall of 2023;  

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that once City staff has completed the 

necessary due diligence, the City Manager is authorized to execute a contract with Clean Earth  to 
process and dispose of 12,000 to 20,000 cubic yards of sediment material at an upland facility in 
2023 at costs as set forth in Proposal No. 21-004-19; and  

 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the City Manager is authorized to pay for such costs 

from the Boat Basin Dredge project in the Boat Basin Enterprise Fund, including, but not limited 
to: 1) those funds appropriated by the City Council of approximately $2,500,000 and as authorized 
by the Boat Basin on September 7, 2022; 2) any revenue remaining at year end in the General Fund 
Enterprise Fund of 2022 (estimated to be $450,000); and 3) revenue collected by the Boat Basin 
during fiscal year 2023. 

 
 
ROLL CALL: 
Ayes:  Councilmembers Hurd, Johnson, Nathan, Souza, Stacks 
Nays:  None 
Absent: Mayor Cohn, Councilman Henderson 
 
 Councilman Nathan and the Council thanked the staff, commission and consultants for 
working tirelessly in this process. 
 
 Councilman Stacks asked when the channel dredge would begin.  City Manager Usry 
responded that the believed it would begin between October 15 and October 20, 2022, and it is 
expected to take three to four weeks. 

 
6. Resolution superseding the action taken on September 14, 2022 considering a four (4) 

month extension of the moratorium in the City of Rye temporarily limiting the approval of 
any new mechanical rock removal, drilling or boring application to fifteen (15) calendar 
days and prohibiting the review, processing or approval of any blasting applications for the 
duration of this moratorium and pursuant to Local Law No. 5 of 2022, adopting a resolution 
extending the moratorium for an additional four (4) months to expire on February 6, 2023.  

 
 Councilwoman Hurd and Corporation Counsel Wilson explained that the moratorium 
extension that was passed at the prior meeting should not have included any amendments, and the 
following resolution will supersede the resolution adopted at the prior meeting.  A test drilling 
piece was added, which would have substantively changed the moratorium and which would 
needed to be adopted by local law.  In the alternative, the Council this evening will vote to extend 
the original rock chipping moratorium as written, with no substantive changes, which can be done 
by resolution. 
 

Councilwoman Souza made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Nathan, to adopt the 
following resolution: 
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 RESOLVED, that Local Law 05-2022, “A Local Law adopting a six-month moratorium 
in the City of Rye temporarily limiting the approval of any new mechanical rock removal, drilling 
or boring application to fifteen (15) calendar days and prohibiting the review, processing or 
approval of any blasting applications for the duration of this moratorium,” is hereby extended an 
additional four months, and set to expire on February 4, 2023; and be it further 
 
 RESOLVED, that the resolution dated September 14, 2022 extending the moratorium but 
adding the provision for test borings is hereby nullified. 
 
ROLL CALL: 
Ayes:  Councilmembers Hurd, Johnson, Nathan, Souza, Stacks 
Nays:  None 
Absent: Mayor Cohn, Councilman Henderson 
 
 

CONSENT AGENDA 
 

 Councilwoman Souza made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Johnson and 
unanimously carried, to adopt the following items: 

 
7. Consideration of request from the Rye Free Reading Room to use the Village Green from 

8 am - 6 pm for the Rye Children's Book Festival on October 1, 2022. 
 

This request was approved. 
 

8. Consideration of a request from the Rye Free Reading Room to have 4 food trucks at the 
Rye Children's Book Festival on Haviland Lane by the Village Green on October 1, 2022 
from 10am - 4pm. 

 
This request was approved. 

 
       
 There being no further business to discuss, Councilwoman Souza made a motion, seconded 
by Councilman Stacks, to adjourn the meeting at 6:44 P.M. 
 
 
        Respectfully submitted, 
 
        Carolyn D’Andrea 
        City Clerk 
 
 



CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager DATE: October 4, 2022 
CONTACT: Greg Usry, City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Flooding Update. FOR THE MEETING OF: 

October 12, 2022 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the City Council hear the update. 

IMPACT:    Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

BACKGROUND:  



CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager DATE: August 11, 2022  
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Adjourn the public hearing until 
October 26, 2022 to create a new local law, Chapter 
122, “Landscapers and Leaf Blower Regulations”.

FOR THE MEETING OF: 
October 12, 2022 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council adjourn the public hearing. 

IMPACT:   Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

BACKGROUND:  See attached law and proposed changes. 



Summary of Differences: Leaf Blowers/Landscapers 

Previous Law Proposed Changes 
Permit Landscaping permit not required Landscapers must register ANNUALLY to 

operate within the City limits. 

• Proof of a valid and current
Westchester County Home
Improvement License and insurance
information required

• Stated and signed agreement that leaf
blower laws are understood and will be
followed

• Landscaper Registration Tag issued and
must be visible in vehicle

Permissible Dates 
to Operate Leaf 
Blowers and 
Other Lawn 
Equipment 

October 1 and April 30  
Weekdays  8 am – 8 pm 
Weekends 10 am – 6 pm 

October 1 and April 30  
Weekdays  8 am – 6 pm 
Weekends 10 am – 4 pm 

Storm Exemption Rye Department of Public Works 
may permit the use of leaf 
blowers from May 1 to 
September 30 for a period of 
time not to exceed seven days 
after significant storm events or 
during other emergency 
situations circumstances. 

Rye Department of Public Works may permit 
the use of leaf blowers from May 1 to 
September 30 for a period of time not to 
exceed fourteen days after significant storm 
events or during other emergency situations 
circumstances. 

Leaf Blower Noise Gas and Electric leaf blower 85 
db(A) 

Gas and Electric leaf blowers 85 db(A) 

Effective January 2023, electric leaf blowers 
ONLY with maximum permitted intensity of 65 
db(A) 

Penalties Owner of the property OR the 
person performing such 
violation shall be notified to 
suspend all work and be 
subject to a fine of not more 
than $250 or imprisonment for a 
term of not more than 15 days, 
or both. 

The party operating the leaf blower AND the 
party who employed the person to operate 
the leaf blower at the time of violation AND 
the party who owns the property where the 
violation occurs will be subject to a fine of 
$250 for the first offense, a fine not to exceed 
the sum of $350 for the second offense and 
revocation of the Landscaper’s permit for the 
next 6 (six) months upon the third offense. 
Any Landscaper found operating without a 
permit or after the permit has been revoked, 
or a property owner on the third offense, shall 
be punished by a fine of up to $1,500.   



Leaf Blower Law Discussion – September 14, 2022 

Shortly before our last meeting, the Council introduced for discussion the idea of amending our 
existing leaf blower law to permit the use of electric leaf blowers throughout the year and to 
permit the use of gasoline blowers only in spring and fall cleanup periods.  More time to discuss 
this idea was promised and will be available at the September 14 meeting as the predicate to 
later circulation of a revised draft leaf blower law. 

Included in this agenda package is our original discussion draft of a revised law, which we hope 
will serve as a useful tool in considering the following questions: 

1. Should the City move to a more permissive regime with respect to electric blowers?
2. Enforcement of our existing leaf blower law is problematic. Our original discussion draft

law included a landscaper permit regime intended to provide the City with a means to
educate landscapers as to our City Code and a means to penalize landscapers who fail to
comply. Would such a landscaper permit regime still be of interest if the new law
becomes more permissive with respect to electric leaf blowers?  Note, please, that the
Police Department now is pursuing a strategy of ticketing leaf blower operators, their
employers and the property owners in an effort to improve enforcement efficacy.

3. Should there still be special treatment/exceptions for large properties, clubs, schools,
etc.?

4. Should the numbers of blowers permitted to be in operation at the same time on a
property be varied according to how the blowers are powered?

Other issues/questions will be welcome. 



CITY OF RYE 

LOCAL LAW NO. __  2021 

A local law to add a new Chapter 122 “Landscapers and Leaf Blower Regulations” of the 
Code of the City of Rye to set forth permit requirements for Landscaping Companies and 

to regulate the use of gas and electric powered leaf blowers as follows: 

Section 1: Chapter 122,  Landscapers and Leaf Blower Regulations  

§ 122-1  Purpose.  
 
The City Council finds that landscaping activities generate noise, disseminate dust particles and 
other airborne pollutants into the air and onto other nearby properties and that the use of leaf 
blowers specifically can increase environmental pollution. In addition, there are numerous 
landscaping companies providing services to properties in the City and the City Council finds that 
it is in the City’s interest to ensure that such companies are properly licensed and are aware of the 
applicable regulations in the City.  It is the intent and purpose of this Chapter to preserve and 
improve air quality, decrease the high and low-frequency noise pollution and decrease carbon and 
non-carbon emissions and dust particulate.  It is the policy of the City to regulate the use of all leaf 
blowers and minimize and mitigate the harmful impacts of their use.   
 
§ 122-2  Definitions.  
As used in this chapter, the following terms shall have the meanings indicated: 

LANDSCAPER – Any person, corporation, partnership or business entity of any form who tends, 
plants, installs, maintains, or repairs lawns, or performs general yard maintenance work or leaf 
collection of any kind on real property which such person or business entity does not own or at 
which s/he does not reside.  A Landscaper shall not include landscape designers or landscape 
architects.   

LEAF BLOWER – a portable, handheld or backpack-style device powered by fuel or electricity 
and used for the purpose of blowing, moving, removing, dispersing, vacuuming or redistributing 
leaves, dust, dirt, grass clippings, cuttings, and trimmings from trees and shrubs or any other type 
of litter or debris.   

§ 122-3 Registration required; requirements; fee; exemption 

A. No Landscaper shall operate or provide services within the City of Rye unless the 
Landscaper is registered annually pursuant to this Chapter. 
 

B. Registration requirements. 
1. All Landscapers shall submit a completed registration form provided by the City Clerk 

and pay a nonrefundable fee in an amount to be determined by the City Council. 
2. The registration form, at a minimum, shall state that the landscaper has read, 

understands and agrees to comply with the City’s leaf blower regulations and other 
relevant City laws and policies.   



3. In addition, the Landscaper shall submit proof of a valid and current Westchester 
County Home Improvement License and such other insurance information that the City 
deems relevant. 
 

C. When the City Clerk determines that all requirements have been met, s/he shall issue a 
Landscaper Registration Tag, which must be placed on the rear view mirror of each vehicle 
the landscaper uses in the City.  The Tag is not transferable.   
 

D. The Landscaper Registration Tag shall be valid from January 1 through December 31 each 
year, unless revoked. 

§ 122-4  Use of Gas Powered Leaf Blowers Prohibited. 
 
Effective January 2023, during the time that leaf blower use is permitted, only electric blowers 
shall be permitted.  Gas powered leaf blowers are prohibited at all times.  
 
§ 122-5  Maximum Sound Pressure [db(A)] and hours of operation of leaf blowers  

 
A. Effective January 2023, leaf blowers (electric only) shall have a maximum permitted 

intensity of 65 db(A).  Effective immediately, all other lawn equipment, including, but 
not limited to, outdoor vacuum cleaners shall have a maximum permitted intensity of 
85 db(A). 
 

B. Use of lawn equipment, including, but not limited to, leaf blowers and outdoor vacuum 
cleaners is permitted only between 8:00 a.m. and 6:00 p.m. weekdays and 10:00 a.m. 
and 4:00 p.m. on weekends and holiday.  The permitted intensity and hours described 
in this subsection will apply to leaf blowers during months when the use of leaf blowers 
is permitted. 

 
C. The use of leaf blowers shall be prohibited between May 1 and September 30 every 

year.   
 
D. The head of the Rye Department of Public Works may permit the use of leaf blowers 

from May 1 to September 30 for a period of time not to exceed fourteen (14) days after 
significant storm events or during other emergency situations.   

 
E. Additional rules for any person operating a leaf blower between the dates of October 1 

and April 30 are as follows: 
 
1. No leaf blower shall be operated simultaneously on the same lot with any other type 

of machine-powered lawn equipment. 
2. Two or more leaf blowers shall not be operated simultaneously except in R-1 

Residence Districts as indicted on the City of Rye Zoning Map. 
 



F. This section shall not apply to the following entities and activities: municipal, schools, 
religious institutions, membership clubs, golf courses, hospital and retirement 
communities, cemeteries, and driveway/road paving and sealing activities, except that 
any leaf blower use shall be minimized to the maximum extent practicable in proximity 
to residences. 

G. Moving leaves or yard debris to City streets, public property, storm drains or abutting 
lots is prohibited at all times.  

§ 122-6  Enforcement.

The provisions of this chapter shall be enforced by the City of Rye Police Department or the City 
of Rye Building Department.   

§ 122-7  Penalties for offenses.

A. The following parties shall have committed a violation of this laws if it is not complied 
with: 

(1) The party operating the leaf blower; and 

(2) The party who employed the person to operate the leaf blower at the time of violation; 
and 

(3) The party who owns the property where the violation occurs. 

B. Any party violating any of the provisions of this chapter shall be guilty of a violation and, 
upon conviction thereof, shall be punished by a fine not to exceed the sum of $250 for the 
first offense.  A second offense shall be punishable by a fine not to exceed the sum of $350 
and a third offense shall result in the revocation of the Landscaper’s permit for the next 6 
(six) months, or, if you are the property owner, a fine not to exceed the sum of $1,500.  
Any Landscaper found operating without a permit or after the permit has been revoked 
shall be punished by a fine of up to $1,500.  

Section 2. Severability. 

The invalidity of any word, section, clause, paragraph, sentence, part or provision of this 
Local Law shall not affect the validity of any other part of this Local Law that can be given 
effect without such invalid part or parts. 

Section 3:  Effective Date. 

This local law will take effect on January 1, 2022. 



POLICE DEPARTMENT 
City of Rye, New York 

21 McCullough Place 
Rye, N. Y. 10580 

       Phone: (914) 967-1234 
FAX: (914) 967-8341 

           Michael A. Kopy 
 Public Safety 

Commissioner 

December 8, 2021 

To: Greg Usry, City Manager 

From: Michael A. Kopy, Public Safety Commissioner 

Subject: Leaf Blower Violations 

During the month of November 2021, the Police Department responded to or observed 70 
possible violations of Section 133-7 of the city code. These responses resulted in 36 summons being 
issued. No summons were issued for the remaining calls due to a variety of factors including:  

1) the violators may have been gone prior to the arrival of the patrol, or
2) that a violation of the code ceased prior to the arrival of the patrol.

During the month of November 2020, there were 14 calls for potential violations of 
Section 133-7 with one summons issued. 

I expect that enforcement levels will drop significantly during the month of December as 
the fall leaf clean up season ends.  



 

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager DATE: October 3, 2022  
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:    
Authorization for City Manager to sign retainer agreement 
with Sive, Paget and Riesel to provide legal services in 
the matter of Verizon Wireless v. The City of Rye. 
 

 FOR THE MEETING OF:   
 October 12, 2022 
  
 
 

 
RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council authorize the City Manager to sign the retainer 
agreement. 

 
IMPACT:     Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 
 
 

 
BACKGROUND:  
 
  
 

 



 
 
 

DAN CHOROST 
DIRECT DIAL: 646.378.7207 

DCHOROST@SPRLAW.COM 

 

  
 

 
October 3, 2022 

 
VIA EMAIL (kwilson@ryeny.gov) 
 
Kristen K. Wilson, Esq. 
Corporation Counsel 
The City of Rye 
1051 Boston Post Road 
Rye, NY 10580 

 
Re: Retainer for New York SMSA Limited Partnership d/b/a 

Verizon Wireless v. The City of Rye et al., 19 Civ 10159(NSR) 
 
Dear Kristen, 
 
This letter confirms the terms governing the retainer by the City of Rye ("City") of Sive, Paget & 
Riesel ("Firm"), upon your acceptance hereof.  The Firm will provide legal services in connection 
the July 27, 2022 Opinion and Order issued in the U.S. District Court for the Southern District of 
New York in the above-referenced matter.   
 
My partner Steven Barshov will be principally responsible for this matter.  In recognition of the 
City’s municipal status, the Firm will bill partner time at $550 per hour and associate time, which 
normally is billed between $460 and $695 per hour, will be billed at $495 per hour.  Paralegal time 
will be billed at $205 per hour.  Each of these rates reflects a substantial discount from the Firm’s 
normal fees.  The above discounted billing rates are subject to adjustment from time to time by the 
Firm but will not change through the end of 2022. 

 
The Firm's monthly invoices will contain a full description of our services, attorney and paralegal 
time recorded in increments of tenths of an hour, as well as out-of-pocket disbursements, for the 
calendar month preceding issuance of the bill. Out-of-pocket disbursements may include scanning, 
photocopying, travel, messenger services, long distance telephone calls, teleconference services, 
filing fees, and secretarial over-time.  The Firm will present invoices to the City via email, which 
will pay the remaining balance within two weeks of presentment.  In light of our prior work 
together, the Firm will not ask the City to provide a retainer payment, the Firm normally requires.  

 
In the event that a dispute arises between the Firm and the City relating to fees, the City may have 
a right to arbitration of the dispute pursuant to Part 137 of the Rules of the Chief Administrator of 
the Courts. A copy of this provision will be provided to the City upon request. 

 



Kristen K. Wilson, Esq. 
October 3, 2022 
Page 2 of 2 
 

 

Unless terminated earlier, the Firm's engagement to represent the City will be deemed to have 
terminated at any time that a period in excess of six consecutive months elapses during which the 
City does not request, and the Firm does not furnish, any billable services.   

 
Unless the City advises the Firm to the contrary, the Firm shall be free to dispose of all files 
pertaining to this matter at any time after five years have elapsed since the Firm has last performed 
billable services for this matter, after a reasonable attempt to notify the City. Such disposal will be 
accomplished in a manner that will protect the confidentiality of the files.   
 
If these terms are acceptable, please sign below at the designated area and return this retainer 
agreement to me. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Sincerely, 
 
 

 
 
Dan Chorost 

 
 
AGREED AND ACCEPTED ON BEHALF OF: 
 
THE CITY OF RYE 
 
 
By: ____________________________ 
 Signature 
 
 ____________________________ 
 Print Name and Title 
 
 ____________________________ 
 Date 
 
 
 
 



 

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager DATE: September 30, 2022 
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Consideration to refer to the BAR an 
application from T-Mobile Northeast, LLC to modify an 
existing facility located at 66 Milton Rd that does not 
substantially change the physical dimensions of the 
current facility. 

 FOR THE MEETING OF:   
 October 12, 2022 
  
 
 

 
RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council consider referring the application to the BAR. 

 
IMPACT:     Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 
 
 

 
BACKGROUND:  
All wireless telecommunications facilities within the City must comply with Chapter 196 
“Wireless Telecommunications Facilities” of the City Code and all other applicable law and 
regulations.  All wireless telecommunications facilities (including modifications), or 
construction, modification or replacement of support structures in connection with the 
installation of wireless telecommunications facilities must be permitted by a special use permit, 
special exception permit or eligible facility permit.  Before the Council considers this 
application, the Council shall refer it to the Board of Architectural Review for and advisory 
opinion. 
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CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

 DATE:  September 7, 2022 DEPT.:  City Departments
CONTACT: Greg Usry, City Manager
AGNDA ITEM:  Resolution to declare certain City 
equipment as surplus. FOR THE MEETING OF 

October 12, 2022

RECOMMENDATION:  That the City Council adopt the following resolution: 

WHEREAS, the City has been provided with a description of equipment identified 
as being obsolete or will become obsolete during 2022, and,  

WHEREAS, the City recommends that said equipment be declared surplus, now, 
therefore, be it  

RESOLVED, that said equipment is declared surplus, and, be it further 

RESOLVED, that authorization is given to the various departments to donate their inventory 
or to sell or dispose of said equipment in a manner that will serve in the best interests of the 
City. 

IMPACT:   Environmental   Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other 

BACKGROUND:  Rye Recreation has provided the attached memo regarding an broken 
refrigerator.  



 

CITY OF RYE 

 

Recreation Department 
Memorandum 

 
To: Greg Usry, City Manager 

From: Sally Rogol, Recreation Superintendent 

Date: 9/6/2022 

Re: Surplus Refrigerator 

  

 

Recreation’s upper level refrigerator is no long working properly and we are requesting to 
surplus this item.  It currently has a City of Rye ID # 0269 on it.  The seals to both the freezer 
and main compartment do not hold a seal, which is causing condensation and the unit to leak 
constantly. 

New, the unit is approximately valued at $1095. 

 

Thank you. 

 

Sally Rogol 
Recreation Superintendent 
Rye, New York 10580 

Tel: (914) 967-2535 
Fax: (914) 967-5521 

E-mail: recreation@ryeny.gov 
http://www.ryeny.gov 

https://apps.apple.com/us/app/city-of-rye/id1609149912


CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.: Boat Basin  DATE: October 12, 2022 
CONTACT: Rodrigo Paulino 

AGENDA ITEM:  Considertaion of four appointments to 
the Boat Basin Commission, by the Boat Basin 
members, for three year terms. 

FOR THE MEETING OF: 
 October 12, 2022 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council approve the appointments. 

RESOLVED that the City Council approves these appointments to the Boat Basin Commission 
for a three-year term.

IMPACT:   Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood  XX  Other: 

BACKGROUND:  Elections are held in the summer; appointments are effective as of the first 
of each year (January 1, 2023 in this case).  Christian Magliano, Brendan Doyle, Ronald 
Wexler are residents who were elected to the Commission for three-year terms.   Stephen 
Monaldo is a non-resident elected to the Commission as well.







CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager 
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Consideration of a request by the 
American Legion Post 128 to conduct its usual 
Veterans' Day observance on the Village Green on 
Friday, November 11, 2022 from 10:30 a.m. to 11:30 
a.m.  In case of rain, the American Legion Post 128 
requests the use of City Hall on that date and time.  

FOR THE MEETING OF: 

October 12, 2022 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council consider granting the request. 

IMPACT:   Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

BACKGROUND:   
The American Legion Post 128 is requesting the Council approve use of the Village 
Green from 10:30 – 11:30 am on Friday, November 11, 2022 in observance of Veterans' 
Day.   City Hall would be the back-up in case of rain.

See attached request from Tim Moynihan, Finance Officer and Adjutant. 

October 12, 2022 



1

Ruttenberg, Noga P.

From: Timothy Moynihan <timmoy@aol.com>
Sent: Saturday, September 24, 2022 10:48 AM
To: D'Andrea, Carolyn E.; Ruttenberg, Noga P.
Cc: frederickdebarros@gmail.com
Subject: Rye Veterans Day Request

Ms. Carolyn E. D'Andrea 
City Clerk 
City of Rye 
1051 Boston Post Road 
Rye, NY 10580 

Dear Ms. D’Andrea, 

Rye American Legion Post 128 requests to conduct the Rye Veterans Day observance on Friday, November 11, 2021.  We request to 
use the Village Green for the Veterans Day ceremony. Kindly grant us permission to use the Village Green for that purpose. 

The ceremony will commence at approximately 10:30 AM and will last for approximately one hour.  Please provide a speaker stand, PA 
system, and seating.  Would you also be kind enough to see that City Hall’s doors are unlocked so that members of the gathering have 
access to rest rooms? 

If approved, we will work with Ms. Sally Rogol on details as we have in the past. 

Thank you for your assistance and we look forward to your approval. 

Sincerely, 

Tim Moynihan 
Rye American Legion Post 128 Adjutant 

Phone: (914) 420-5264 
www.ryenylegionpost128.org 



CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager’s Office DATE: September 26, 2022   
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Consideration of a request by the Rye 
Free Reading Room for the use of the Village Green, City 
Hall Parking and Haviland Lane lot to host the Annual 
Vehicle Fair Sunday, May 21, 2023 from 11:00 a.m. to 
3:00 p.m. 

FOR THE MEETING OF: 
 October 12, 2022 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the City Council approve the request for the Rye Free Reading 
Room to host the Annual Vehicle Fair. 

IMPACT:   Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

BACKGROUND:  The Rye Free Reading Room has requested use of the Village Green, City 
Hall parking lot and Haviland Land to host the annual Vehicle Fair on Sunday, May 21, 2023 
from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. The Vehicle Fair features carnival style activities, family crafts, 
story times, and an up-close experience with the large vehicles. To allow for setup and cleanup 
activities, the RFRR requests permission to use the Village Green and parking lot from 8:00 
a.m. to 5:00 p.m.    

See attached. 



CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DEPT.:  City Manager’s Office DATE: September 26, 2022   
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Consideration of a request from the 
Rye Free Reading Room to have 3 food trucks on 
Haviland Lane for the Annual Vehicle Fair Sunday, May 
21, 2023 from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 

FOR THE MEETING OF: 
 October 12, 2022 
RYE CITY CODE, 

CHAPTER  
SECTION 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the City Council approve the request for the Rye Free Reading 
Room. 

IMPACT:     Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 
Waive § 144-8D and G of the City Code. 

BACKGROUND:  The City Manager’s Office received a request from the Rye Free Reading 
Room asking to allow two Food Trucks to be set up on Haviland Lane for the duration of the 
Annual Vehicle Fair on Sunday, May 21, 2023 from 11:00 am. To 3:00 p.m.  The Council will 
have to waive § 144-8D and G which states;    

§144-8 Restrictions states that licensed hawker, peddler or solicitor shall:
D. Not stand nor permit the vehicle used by him or her to stand in one place in any public place 
or street for more than 10 minutes or in front of any premises for any time if the owner or lessee 
of the ground floor thereof objects. 

G.  Not create or maintain any booth or stand, or place any barrels, boxes, crates or other 
obstructions, upon any street or public place for the purpose of selling or exposing for sale any 
goods, wares or merchandise. 

See attached. 



September 23, 2022 

Honorable Joshua Cohn, Mayor 
Rye City Council 

Dear Mayor Cohn: 

The Rye Free Reading Room respectfully requests the use of the Village Green and City 
Hall parking lot on Sunday, May 21st from 11:00 am to 3 pm to host the annual Vehicle 
Fair. In order to allow time for setup and cleanup, we would like to request permission to 
use the Green, parking lot, and Haviland Lane from 8 am to 5 pm. We also respectfully 
requests permission to host three food trucks on Sunday, May 21st as part of the 2023 
Vehicle Fair. 

An interactive community event, the Vehicle Fair features carnival style activities, family 
crafts, and an up close experience with the large machines that fascinate young 
children. The Rye Free Reading Room and the Auxiliary Board host this event as a 
fundraiser for the library. 

The trucks would sell food during the run of the event, 11 am to 3 pm, and would be 
located on Haviland Lane. No amplified sound used by the vehicles. 

The Rye Free Reading Room is committed to providing a wide range of programming 
that enhances the lives of Rye residents, and has collaborated with the City for approval 
of similar requests. We are excited to continue to support community focused 
programs, and appreciate your consideration of this request. 

Sincerely, 

Chris Shoemaker 
Library Director 



CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 

DATE: September 28, 2022  DEPT.:  City Manager 
CONTACT:  Greg Usry, City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Consideration of request from the Rye 
Free Reading Room to use the Village Green on Friday, 
September 22, 2023 starting at 2pm until Monday, 
September 25, 2023 at 11am for the Rye Children's Book 
Festival to be held on September 23, 2023. 

FOR THE MEETING OF: 
 October 12, 2022 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the Council approved the request. 

IMPACT:   Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 

BACKGROUND: See attached request. 

https://www.alexslemonade.org/mypage/2481475


CITY COUNCIL AGENDA
DATE: September 28, 2022   DEPT.:  City Manager’s Office 

CONTACT:  Greg Usry, City Manager 
AGENDA ITEM:  Consideration of a request from the 
Rye Free Reading Room to have 4 food trucks at the 
Rye Children's Book Festival on Haviland Lane by the 
Village Green on September 23, 2022 from 10am - 4pm.

FOR THE MEETING OF: 
 October 12, 2022 

RECOMMENDATION:  That the City Council approve the request. 

IMPACT:     Environmental    Fiscal    Neighborhood    Other: 
Waive § 144-8D and G of the City Code. 

BACKGROUND:  The City Manager’s Office received a request from the Recreation 
Department asking for the Rye Free Reading Room to have 4 food trucks at the Rye  
Children's Book Festival on Sunday, October 1, 2022 from 10am - 4pm.  The 
Council will have to waive § 144-8D and G which states;    
§144-8 Restrictions states that licensed hawker, peddler or solicitor shall:
D. Not stand nor permit the vehicle used by him or her to stand in one place in any public place 
or street for more than 10 minutes or in front of any premises for any time if the owner or lessee 
of the ground floor thereof objects. 

G.  Not create or maintain any booth or stand, or place any barrels, boxes, crates or other 
obstructions, upon any street or public place for the purpose of selling or exposing for sale any 
goods, wares or merchandise. 

See attached. 



 

 

 

 

September 23, 2022 
 
Honorable Joshua Cohn, Mayor 
Rye City Council 
 
Dear Mayor Cohn: 
 
The Rye Free Reading Room respectfully requests the use of the Village Saturday, 
September 23, 2023 to host the Rye Children’s Book Festival. In order to allow time for 
setup and cleanup, we would like to request permission to use the Green from Friday 
September 22 at 2 pm through Monday, September 25 at 11 am. We would also like We 
also respectfully requests permission to host four food trucks on Haviland Lane on 
September as part of the book festival. 
 
The festival will have 6 tents set up on Friday afternoon, and removed on Monday 
morning. One tent is 30 by 40, and the other tents are 10 by 20.  
 
The trucks would sell food during the run of the event, 10 am to 4 pm, and would be 
located on Haviland Lane. No amplified sound will be used by the vehicles. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of this request. 
 
Sincerely, 

  
 
Chris Shoemaker 
Library Director 
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